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	Present
	Apologies

	Alan Smith – East Dunbartonshire (pm)
Ali Dreyer – Fife

Andrew Bradshaw – Edinburgh (am)
Cameron Adam - HSE, Frances’ Manager (am)
Cliff Smith – Edinburgh

Colin Nicoll – Aberdeenshire

Derek Napier – Dundee

Des Bagshaw - SCIS

Frances Kelly – HSE (am)
Gavin Brebner - Angus

Gillian Anderson – Education Scotland (am)

Jane Campbell Morrison – AALS
Jane Jackson – Falkirk

John Lewis – West Lothian

Liz Brookes – East Lothian

Louise Ballentyne – Glasgow (am)

Mary Fox – Clackmannanshire 

Mike Taveren – Dumfries and Galloway

Natalie Polack – Website Content Manager

Paul Stark – West Lothian

Shona Campbell – Glasgow (am)
Tim Pickering – Western Isles

Tosh Scott - Clackmannanshire

Willie White – East Ayrshire (pm)

	Andrew Horrell – University of Edinburgh 

Andy Beveridge – Honorary Member
Andy McNamara – North Ayrshire

Bill Stephen - Midlothian

Bruce Harris – South Ayrshire

Chris Jex - Orkney

Christine Gordon - Highland

Dave Girling – Perth College

Drhue Forbes – North Lanarkshire

Eunice Young – South Lanarkshire
Gordon Smith – Scottish Borders

Helen Gorman – Stirling

Isi Oakley – Western Isles

Jen Dickenson – SCIS
John Hamilton – Honorary Member

John Jackson - Falkirk

Lynne Cooper – Inverclyde
Mike Gifford – Aberdeen City
Natalie White – Education Scotland

Neil Wightwick – Glasgow City
Nick Lansdell – Honorary Member

Rosamund Rodriguez – East Renfrewshire
Will Manners – Highland 



	Minutes of the SAPOE AGM 
	ACTIONS

	1
	Welcome, Acceptance of minutes and Matters Arising
Tim Pickering was in the chair. All those attending a SAPOE meeting for the first time were welcomed to the meeting. The minutes from the last meeting were accepted as accurate.
Actions carried forward from previous meeting

· ACTION: Share the draft leaflet for parents on outdoor learning when available, so content can be checked with LA’s interested 
· ACTION: Continue an evaluation of the CTC cycling courses 
· ACTION: Write to Sue Langlands, Scottish Government Curriculum team to express concerns about the termination of the Outdoor Learning Development Officer post


· ACTION: Funding for Going Out There needs to be covered by a contract, as the previous contract has expired


· ACTION: Check availability of MSc student to give a presentation on Socratic Classroom and how this has been used for questionnaires for pupils

Aims and Objectives of SAPOE

Everyone present was asked what they would like to get from attendance at SAPOE meetings:

· Information sharing 

· Feeding back relevant information to colleagues

· Sharing best practice

· Networking

· Awareness of Scottish systems

· Awareness of AALA and licensing

· Access to training developed / run by SAPOE

· Useful to work with the group rather than being stand-alone when planning / delivering training

· Information sharing with those who have moved in a Trust

· Encourages local authority to think about Outdoor Learning

· Making connections to find out how other local authorities are using Outdoor Learning to improve literacy, numeracy and HWB


	Willie

Cliff
SAPOE Exec

Jane to discuss with Natalie W

Bill Stephen

	2a
	Update on Licensing and Q&A (Frances Kelly and Cameron Adam, HSE)
Cameron out-lined the history of licensing from 2010 to present day. In 2016, the UK government took the decision that the HSE would retain AALA. Licensing is subsidised by the Government and a contract has just been signed for 2 years (up to 2019) at a cost of £800k. 

Cameron and Frances have been given the remit to conduct a review. There was a massive response to the survey and a webinar with 2000 lines will be held in a couple of weeks to share the findings. The announcement of the General Election prohibited the HSE from feeding back the results of the survey earlier. Survey results included requests for a review of the licence fee, a review of in-scope and out-of-scope activities, and some form of quality measurement. 

Cameron explained the difference between a statutory scheme and a non-statutory scheme, as the survey results indicated that there was some confusion on this point:

· Statutory scheme: founded in law

· Non-Statutory scheme: not founded in law but the Health and Safety at Work Act would still apply to this type of scheme and the duty of care that is currently expected would not change

Frances indicated that in a non-statutory scheme:

· It might be possible to include some quality measurement

· It might be possible to include the ability to opt-in for out-of-scope activities e.g. trampoline parks
Cameron talked about one example of a non-statutory scheme that is used in the fairground / funfair industry:

· HSE chairs one meeting of the ADSC each year

· Rest of the meetings are run by the industry 

· Ride controllers have to register and get a registered ADIPS inspector to inspect their ride

· Competence has to be demonstrated to become an inspector

· Trade Association (Showmen’s Guild) make it a rule that an ADIPS inspector has to be used otherwise the ride controller doesn’t get group insurance or a pitch

The following points and questions were raised during discussion:
· Would have concerns about people claiming to be competent if a non-statutory scheme was used. Currently, it is specified what qualifications are needed to demonstrate competence in an adventure activity

· Would have concern about those with a commercial interest running a non-statutory scheme. AALA / AALS is only interested in the safety of young people

· Q: HSE are giving the impression that a non-statutory scheme is the direction in which we are heading?
· A: Nothing has been taken off the table. Have to listen to all ideas


· Q: What is the Scottish Government view?

· A: Frances is in contact with Ann Sinclair. The Scottish Government are waiting to hear the results of the survey


· Can remember pre-AALA days and can see no benefit of a non-statutory scheme


· Concerns that future cost-cutting might mean that the scheme membership fee wouldn’t get paid if the scheme was non-statutory

· Don’t think best practice of those experienced in the adventure activities industry would be affected by the type of scheme


· Have had poor experience with those running other non-statutory schemes: didn’t reply when contacted


· Every adventure activity should be treated as licensable


· Frustrated! The Scottish Industry has given a consistent message over a number of years that it wishes to maintain a statutory scheme

Cameron and Frances confirmed that they had been approached by an industry group based in England, who has an idea for an alternative scheme. This idea is for a non-statutory scheme. The following points were raised in discussion:

· SAPOE meeting was assured by HSE that at this stage, the consultation is on-going, no decision has been taken and so anyone who comes to the HSE with an idea will be given a hearing


· Reassuring to hear that HSE are only interacting with this industry group as they have to respond to all suggestions


· Difficult for someone from SAPOE to attend meetings being held by this industry group in Manchester

· A sub-group of AAIAC does not represent the Scottish industry. SAPOE and SAAF are better placed to speak on-behalf of the Scottish industry


· Q: If a non-statutory scheme was chosen, would this be put out to tender?

· A: A non-statutory scheme would not be run by AAIAC. There would need to be reps from all the key players

Frances asked SAPOE to contact her directly with any questions or to get updates. The discussion continued after Cameron and Frances had left the meeting and the following points were raised:

· Concern that HSE will now say they have ‘consulted’ with SAPOE

· Point was made to Cameron and Frances that SAPOE and the Scottish industry have already been consulted and the message ‘We want a statutory scheme’ has been consistent 

· HSE stated that any scheme would need ‘broad support from the industry’. What is HSE’s view based on SAPOE’s consistent feedback?


· Still pro a statutory scheme after Cameron’s explanation of how a non-statutory scheme might work


· What does the survey feedback show?


· SAPOE and SAAF should write to HSE and make it clear what SAPOE is and the percentage of users that SAPOE represents


· Don’t feel that SAPOE has been properly represented or that proper weighting has been given to SAPOE’s views

· Quality is different for each provider


· Quality of delivery is different to the Quality of the outcomes


· Quality measurement might need to be separate from a statutory scheme 

· ACTION: Draft a letter to HSE summarising SAPOE’s position

	Tim


	2b
	AALS Report (Jane Campbell Morrison, Senior Inspector (Scotland)) 

General update 

During the reported period we obtained participation numbers from 513 licensed providers.  This allowed us to make a first estimate of annual participation across all licensed centres as follows:

· The total number of participant-days: 10,000,000 p.a.

· The total number of under 18 year old participant-days: 6,500,000 p.a.

· The number of school booked participant-days: 5,250,000 p.a.  
· The average number of participant-days per provider: 8,000 p.a. 
· The average number of under 18 year old participant-days: 5,000 p.a. 
· The average number of school booked participant-days: 4,000 p.a.

There is a very wide spread in the participation numbers amongst licensed providers, from the largest at 350,000 to the smallest at a few tens.  The total participation-days for the 5 largest is 850,000.

By April 2019 we will have gathered figures from all licensed providers and will have a more accurate estimate.

Scottish providers update 

115 providers currently to be inspected in Scotland in 2017.
7 providers are not renewing their licences.
4 new providers in 2017.
28 activity-only inspections to be undertaken in 2017.
Overall numbers are still approx. 189 licensed providers


	

	3i
	Chair’s Report (Tim Pickering on behalf of Gordon Smith)
The last three months have mainly been involved with ongoing discussions around the AALS provision.  With thanks to John Hamilton and Frances Kelly for updates regarding various meetings, we have been kept up to speed with discussions that HSE have been having with a wider industry group, as well as within HSE context.  We have tabled our views regarding any AALS update to both the industry group as well as HSE, and await formalised outcomes from the AALS review that was carried out earlier in the year. Thanks to Frances and Cameron for attending today, and apologies for not being able to be there in person.  

Various discussions have taken place within the Exec Committee regarding engaging with John Swinney / wider Scottish Government / Education department to keep raising the profile of Outdoor Learning now that the Outdoor Learning Development Officer post has gone. Further discussion is needed, with a view to writing to John Swinney and inviting Scottish Government representative to the next SAPOE meeting in Edinburgh in September.
Liaised with Natalie to establish the page on SAPOE site regarding various attainment funding and projects under way or planned use of this funding – reminder to all reps to forward / share any good practice or examples they have from their LA.

	

	3ii
	Secretary’s Report (Derek Napier)

No updates to report.

	

	3iii
	Treasurer’s Report (Jane Jackson)
Alan Smith was not present, so Jane Jackson gave an update. Signatures for the bank account are in the process of being changed. Several LA’s have already paid their membership fees for 2017 / 2018.

· ACTION: Update the membership fee spreadsheet to indicate which LA’s have paid


	Natalie

	3iv
	Going Out There – Overseas Toolkit and WOW (Jane Jackson)

WOW - No update has been received from the team, who were planning to write guidance on work experience placements.
Overseas toolkit – the team working on the toolkit materials met in January and one more meeting is needed to finish work on these documents.


	

	3v
	Training (Liz Brookes)
EVC and OLC Course Director training was run in November 2016.
· ACTION: Provide list of attendees, so website can be updated
· ACTION: Update web pages listing course directors

· ACTION: Organise EVC refresher training in Q4 2017

· ACTION: Check numbers interested in course director training to see if there is sufficient interest to run another course


· ACTION: Get update on OLC training from OEAP. Is it still needed, as cards are now available on Harvey Maps website

	Liz 

Natalie P

Liz


Natalie P to send e-mail

Liz

	3vi
	Innovation Fund Project Updates 
Outdoor Learning Hubs, West Lothian
Mike Harvey, Rona Jensen and Katrina Rankine have been working with two clusters of schools in Livingston on raising attainment in numeracy and literacy for pupils in SIMD bandings 1 and 2. Planning, preparation and mapping of schools and local green spaces was carried out from September – December 2016, with Katrina joining the team in November. The intervention with P5 classes took place from January – April 2017. All 13 of the cluster schools then took part in a rolling programme of literacy and numeracy activities in playgrounds and local green spaces from April – June 2017. This included a programme of CLPL for teachers.
The team believe that the four elements of challenge, engagement, autonomy and feedback were central to the success of the project. The children also went to Low Port Centre for a Brilliant Residential and completed the John Muir Award. 

Initial CEM data is encouraging and is currently being analysed and compared to control groups. A video about the project has been produced by Mike Harvey and will be shared when the final version is available.
The followings points were made during discussion:

· One member worked on a project in England and it was found that the use of outdoor learning resulted in improvements in all children, not just those from a deprived background
· Need to be aware of how the data will be used, i.e. will results be compared against national average or school average? If all pupils get outdoor learning, the in-school gap may still exist after the intervention but all pupils may have improved

	

	3vii
	Communications report (Natalie Polack)

In the last quarter, Natalie has posted 10 news items on website and Twitter, plus shared CLPL training course dates and other posts on Twitter.

Twitter: now up to 490 followers.

A new page has been added to the website on Funding, which includes information on outdoor learning projects and the Attainment Challenge,  the Innovation Fund, and Pupil Equity Funding:  http://www.sapoe.org.uk/what-we-do/funding-opportunities
· ACTION: Provide project titles plus any links to GLOW, blogs or project reports that can be shared

A specification for the website upgrade has been written and sent to the website developer. A new responsive theme has been chosen. Work due to start shortly.

	Natalie White, Mike Harvey, Jane Jackson, Bruce Harris



	3viii
	NGB Reports and Questions 

Mountain Biking

No update from British Cycling, as there has been no contact. There is still the offer from Scottish Cycling for them to come and run a Level 1 course, as this offer hasn’t been taken up by SAPOE yet.

Cycling UK – this option needs to be followed up.

· ACTION: Follow up this option

· ACTION: Put a slot on the agenda at the September meeting for a discussion about mountain biking and cycling

RYA

The RYA has asked if everyone can be reminded to inform the RYA if they have any incidents.
ASL Qualification

Cairngorm continues to accept the ASL qualification for leaders who are there with their own group in a non-commercial capacity (e.g. teachers and other leaders: ‘… The Hill does not have a problem with Teachers and other leaders who are employed by their own organisation voluntary or paid…’.
It is only when leaders are there with a group that has specifically paid them money to ski that Cairngorm are stopping the ASL qualification being used and BASI qualified staff would be needed for those sessions

Drew Michie is planning to run an ASL course at Lagganlia in March 2018. The Exec has been in touch with Drew and will pass on any course details he gives us to SAPOE reps.
	Cliff
Derek



	4
	Working Group Session – Part 2

The notes from this session have been recorded in a separate Word document.
· ACTION: Collate comments recorded during discussion and feedback from sheets handed out and send to Exec


· ACTION: Put slot on the agenda for next meeting

	Natalie P
Derek

	5
	AOB

Education Scotland Update

· ACTION: Add slot for Gillian Anderson to agenda for September meeting
National Network for Outdoor Learning (NNOL)

Natalie White will represent SAPOE at the NNOL and was at a planning session running on the same day as the SAPOE meeting.

Cross Party Sports Group

SAPOE has been offered membership via Natalie White and based on a show of hands SAPOE would like to accept this offer.

Restrictions on Educational Visits 
The meeting was asked whether any LA’s are restricting school visits following recent events:

· Edinburgh cancelled one visit due to depart the day after the Manchester attack. Parental pressure was a factor

· Falkirk cancelled one visit due to depart on the same day as the attack and this was on the advice of the MET

· One department in Dumfries and Galloway has restricted visits outside the LA

· East Ayrshire have a new paragraph in their insurance saying that cancellation costs will be covered for 30 days if a visit is due to go to a venue where there has been an attack
· Majority present said that school visits were running as usual

· ACTION: Share information issued by Glasgow, Falkirk

Brilliant Residentials

East Ayrshire’s commitment to provide a Brilliant Residential to all pupils was announced in a press release. Tents and marquees have been purchased, so that a sleep-out with parents in school grounds can be offered where the cost of a residential stay in a centre might be prohibitive. Money to fund this commitment has come from Challenge Authority funding, Pupil Equity Fund and some contribution from parents.
Trampoline Parks

The meeting was asked whether any LA’s were restricting visits:

· East Ayrshire: Yes

· Fife: Have told staff not to sign waiver

· Edinburgh: Are being challenged by a trampoline centre about staff being told not to sign waiver

· ACTION: Keep SAPOE up to date with this
Speakers for future meetings

The next meeting will be at the University of Edinburgh and it might be possible to get a speaker from the Government.

· ACTION: Invite John Swinney
Honorary Members to attend a SAPOE meeting

Some of the Honorary Members would like to attend a SAPOE meeting
· ACTION: Issue an invitation to the September meeting, maybe suggest attending lunch and the afternoon session

	Derek
Natalie P to attach to mins
Cliff

Tim

Jane

	8
	Dates of meetings for 2017 / 2018

Thursday 7th September 2017 at the University of Edinburgh

Tuesday 5th December 2017

Thursday – Friday 15 – 16th March 2018

	


9

